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Ballard Water & Sewer Improvement District

2381 E. 1000 S.

Ballard, Utah 84066
Phone: (435) 722-3393

e-mail: ballcity@ubtanet.com
Water District Meeting


July 20, 2021, 5:30 pm


MINUTES
Item
1) CALL WATER BOARD MEETING TO ORDER

· Welcome and Roll Call – Chairman Mark Reidhead welcomed all in attendance and called roll. Those in attendance include Board Members Bob Abercrombie, Andrew Ercanbrack, Ronny Rich, Jesse Danley, Public Works Director Ben Mower, Secretaries Anissa McDonald and Kaelyn Meyers.
· Prayer – Jesse Danley
· Pledge of Allegiance -- was said by all present.
2) PUBLIC HEARING– Water overage increase
5:30 p.m.
Motion was made by Board Member Bob Abercrombie to close out of our regular Water Board Meeting and open the Public Hearing for the Water Overage Increase. 2nd by Board Member Jesse Danley. Al in favor.
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Andrew Ercanbrack

Chairman Mark Reidhead explained that our tanks have had a lot of issue with keeping full of water for the past couple of months. As a result, there were homes at the north end of the district that did not have water on certain days. That is why there has been a suggestion of watering twice a week and in the early mornings or evenings. Chairman Mark Reidhead went on to explain that we have put together some options to help raise the amount paid for water overages. Chairman Mark Reidhead went over the 3 options and reiterated that we need to have a plan in place to help for future drought years. He stated if we implement the secondary source coming from Roosevelt, the cost to the residents would cost double what we get right now.
William Fredrick -- asked if we were going to investigate drilling more wells in Ballard for a secondary source of water. Board Member Jesse Danley stated that to drill for more wells, the cost for drilling and all the permitting, would cost more than going with Roosevelt for a secondary source. Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated drilling a new well is not out of the question. We are looking at all possibilities for a secondary source of water.
Steve Secrest -- asked if Roosevelt City is the only source for secondary. Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated at this time our options are between Roosevelt or Johnson Water. If we went with Johnson Water the cost would be cheaper, but we could get the water to feed only the south end of Ballard. Steve Secrest -- asked if we are still selling new water hook-ups. It was stated that right now all water hook-ups are on hold.
Cindy Ivie -- if we do one of the proposed rate options, is this going to be a forever deal or when we have good years does it drop back down.
Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated he would like to pose that question to the public and get their feedback. 

Robin Moran – What is the plan to keep water for the community and our tanks full before we decide on a rate.
Ben Mower -- said the timeline for drilling a well is 5 years to get the water rights and the money. That is why we are working with Roosevelt City to help bridge the gap if water is ever needed in an emergency situation. We are always looking at finding better options for the future.
Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated that there have been a couple of residents that have asked if they can drill a well on their property. With state laws and licensing that needs to be followed now, it is quite an expense for even an individual. It was stated that the closest our hook-up would have been for the Victory Pipeline project was at least 6 miles away from us. We had to back out of the project due to the cost to get the infrastructure to us.

Steve Secrest -- asked if we could drill a well next to our water source and then tie into the system. He stated another possibility is to ask Roosevelt regarding their already existing wells and if we could tie into them.
Ben Mower -- stated that we have not approached them regarding this.

Lori Leatham -- Is there a way to petition the state to get more grants to help build the infrastructure to tie into Victory Pipeline? Chairman Mark Reidhead stated that we usually go to CIB for funding. When the infrastructure was done at the time for Victory Pipeline, CIB gave about all that they could to local entities for their infrastructure.

Eric Major – One thing that the public is encouraged to do, is when the Water Master Plan is being revised, is to have this many residents here at the public hearings for input on what needs to be done in the city. One of the items is get more water rights. All the feedback from public will be a plus for future projects and infrastructure for our area.
Iris Elene –feels that Ballard area is a drop in the bucket and this needs to be a Uintah Basin effort. We all need to maybe forego a lot of things like the flowers down the streets of town and encourage less water related activities going on. Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated that we are only trying to do what we can.

Scott Ivie – When the water district was created, there were problems that never got resolved. Some residents were told that the water hook-ups could not be given and then years later suddenly, we have seen a lot of growth along with being able to sell more hookups.
Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated that our system has progressed since 1990 and we have improved with bigger lines, tanks, etc. which gives us the fire flow and the ability to have more flow at Ballard properties. Chairman Mark Reidhead stated that the property that Scott Ivie was asking about is in a place that we cannot supply the pressure to. The houses there do not have enough pressure and that is why there is no hook-ups available in that area.

Chairman Mark Reidhead reiterated that right now the hook-ups are on hold. We have only put in 2 connections in the last year. 

Board Member Ronny Rich -- stated that we need to focus on finding a good source of secondary water not just having an issue of more water hook-ups. We currently are in a drought. The hook-ups are when we have had good times and can be monitored.

Krystal Redmond – with the increase with the funding, she wants to know what the extra money will be used for. Is it going to go into a fund to help with the future planning of a secondary water source?
Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated that we haven’t gotten that in the planning yet. 

Lori Riley – when we had the option to tie onto the Victory pipeline was there public hearings for Ballard residents to put in their input. It was stated that there were public hearings, and the public was encouraged to come.
David Hicken – explained he was with Dry Gulch when Sand wash was going to run thru Roosevelt to Ballard. He said that that never got here. He is frustrated with the planning and then things not happening.
Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated that the infrastructure would still have needed to put in the Ballard area which would have cost more money on top of what was needed to pay for the water.
Tracy Parrish – What are we going to do with the extra money? Is this raising of the rates just to punish those who are abusing the water. Our Water source is making changes to their system to make things easier and better. They will be reading each month. With that, our usage as a city will be going up. We will then need to start changing our rate to make our contractual obligation to the tribe. Our current contract for Ballard Water Usage is $76,000 a year. They have only been charging us a minimum of 12,000 a year and has not read our meter at the tank. That is all going to change, and we will start paying our contract amount. 

Paul Betts -- There are 2 separate issues here, rates and supply. He stated that there is no reason for rate increase. We need to find a better supplier. He stated that the only reason to raise rates is if the supplier raises the rates on us. He has taken steps and has lowered his water usage about 60%. 

Robin Moran -- stated that she sees it that we are all conserving in the group here. Those that are not in the meeting are the ones that need help with conserving water. She also suggests that we use the extra usage increase as a source of income to help with future infrastructure

Susan Collins -- indicated that they water livestock thru the fall and winter and with an increase they wouldn’t be able to keep with their budget.
Krystal Redmond -- wants to see the money go towards a plan for improved infrastructure.
Lori Leatham – asked if this is to penalize just those that are abusing this water usage or penalize all the residents of Ballard.
Nate Mikulich -- there is no ordinance in place that would penalize those that are abusing or not following the water restrictions. 

Andrew Ercanbrack -- stated that the state gave a deadline to have a secondary source of culinary water and that is why we went have signed an agreement with Roosevelt. That was the best option at the time but other options like a well is still in our talks. 

Steve Secrest -- asked what type of goals are set for short term and for long term water usage for Ballard.  Are we getting worse with being able to keep our tanks full and is there any help to get water if we start running into the same situation, we had a couple of months ago?
Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated right now we are maintaining our tanks better and have better access for keeping our water tanks full. The tribe has had some issues with their lines and as of today they have lifted boil orders that have been in place and have fixed quite a few leaks and problems. 

Board Member Ronny Rich – reiterated that we still need to focus on the source. He asked the board when we tie into the Roosevelt line as a secondary source of culinary water for the area would we use it now or only when we need it.

Lory Odriscol – The board is supposed to look out for the residents. She is wondering why we didn’t tie onto the victory pipeline when it was in the works.
Board Member Jesse Danley -- stated that what was presented to us was not presented as a good investment and that is why

Paul Betts – doesn’t like that we just want to penalize the residents by raising the rates. The infrastructure should be paid by everyone and that is what the overage should be tied to. 

Shirley Fredrick – indicated that we need to find area wells that we can buy from other residents.
Steve Secrest -- said we still must go thru State statues to make the water safe to drink.

Mark Kettle -- wants to know what studies have been taken to see if wells are safe for use. When the water board was started the wells were all good water and safe to use. What kind of system is in place to find out whether the water is good to use?
Earl Unruh – stated that he knows for a fact that Mark Duncan has a good well right now. He indicated that conservation of water requires education. We need to squeeze the best of every drop of water that we are given.

Board Member Bob Abercrombie – went to a meeting and stated that every water district in the state is looking for money to drill wells and or put in infrastructure to help with this drought situation. The state requires that we have a year’s budget in the bank at al times so we can’t just run dry with our savings. He also stated that we can spend money to drill and its 50/50 whether it will be a good well or a bad well. If it is a bad well, the money to drill the well can’t be recouped.  A lot of residents have secondary source of water to water our yards but not all residents have that secondary source to keep their yards green. This decision presented is not to punish the residents, it’s to get them to conserve water. 
Rony Rich – stated that a few months ago, there were residents that were complaining that the water up on the north side had no water. Everyone needs to conserve water so that all areas have water to just live. One more reason to raise rates is to help that supply might help keep water on the north side by having all residents cut down on what they use.

Lori Leatham – asked if in addition to raising the rates we have a $3.00 or $5.oo  increase to put aside, so that all residents share the load for upgrading our infrastructure.

Krystal Redmond -- said the increase should only go to the end of the year and at that time we can come up with an infrastructure plan.
Shawn Murry – We need to work on the master plan and not raise the rates currently while we are holding strong right now.

Board Member Andrew Ercanbrack – agrees that raising the rates might not be a good thing right now. We need to educate and work to at least have safe water. 

Board Member Jesse Danley – We just need to make sure we all have enough to drink by continuing to conserve water.

Scott Swain -- Water pressure on Montez Creek area dropped in November, and then got worse in April.
Ronnie Rich -- said that these things don’t move very fast. We have worked with and solved a lot of the tribe’s line problems and now we need to focus on the future. Ronnie stated he is not in favor of raising the rates at this time.

It was stated that there are 491 total hook-ups that we feed right now. 

Shonie Barker -- We need to know a plan for next year or we will be in the same situation.
Board Member Bob Abercrombie – with us hooking onto Roosevelt line, the source problem will be taken care of at least for having a secondary source of culinary water. We went after a grant that will help with infrastructure needed for this project.
Lori Leatham – do we have a projected amount that raising the rates would bring in? It was stated that because we are raising the overage to help with conservation, we don’t know the amount this will bring in.

Ben Mower -- when we discussed the rate increase the tanks were running at 20 or 30% of what they should have been. We are now running at 90% and things are doing good. The raising of the rates could possibly wait until next spring if we need to bring it up again. It is not set in stone as to when this gets implemented. This just gives the water board a chance to say we need to slow down and help with conserving. This is to get us through until we have a better plan implemented.
Shaun Murray -- We need to have a plan ready to show us what we need to do.
Eric Major -- said that with the water master plan project that we are starting, we need to have the public to come back for those public hearings. We really need the publics input to help with future planning.
Paul Betts -- suggests that the rate for everyone be raised. That way everyone would be able to help for future.
Ben Mower -- stated that the drought reduced our suppliers spring flows 30% and that forced them to make improvements to their line also. The tribe also kicked on a well which helped with the drought situation. 

Lori Leatham -- We still need to educate that there are residents that are going without water. We need to share the load with helping everyone understand what the drought is doing to all our residents.
Cindy Ivie -- Have we seen a drop in the usage when we were called on to conserve?  Why punish us by raising the rates.
Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated that we just wanted to help those that aren’t conserving, by realizing that they need to help with this effort.

Ben Mower -- stated that everyone’s usage shows us that some residents are still using the same or more water than they used last year.
It was stated that we need to maybe go with an incentive program for those that are saving. 

David Hicken -- would like to see Ballard give a kick back of $2500.00 for those residents that want to dry scape their yards. That way there would be a great incentive. Salt Lake did that for their residents.

Chairman Mark Reidhead -- stated that we need to regroup and go over things that were brought up in this meeting.
Board Member Andrew Ercanbrack – stated we need to come up with a source, and a plan to either raise rates or not.

Clark Emery -- asked how long our contract with the tribe is. The contract is for another 8 or 9 years. In the contract if they put their residents on restriction that puts us on restriction also.

Lanie Christensen -- suggests that we send email notices to everyone, if possible, for all water announcements. Other suggestions were to start a Facebook page. 
Scott Swain -- We are up against a wall with water issues, and the board is doing all that can be done and is doing a good job.

Leah Bastian –stated that when the Water District was started the hook-ups and contract was with Roosevelt. Why did we chance and go with the tribe to begin with?

Board Member Bob Abercrombie -- stated that when Ballard incorporated Roosevelt cut us off and then the trustees had to go to the tribe and get a contract with them.

Motion was made by Board Member Bob Abercrombie to go out of the public hearing and go back into our regular meeting at 7 p.m. 2nd by Board Member Andrew Ercanbrack. All in favor.
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3) WATER OVERAGE RATE INCREASE DECISION
It was decided we decide at our next meeting.
4) WATER BOARD AUDIT – 

Mike Miles went over the Water Board Audit for the 2020 year. There were a couple findings this year that have been taken care of.
Motion was made by Board Member Bob Abercrombie to accept the 2020 Water District Audit as presented. 2nd by Board Member Andrew Ercanbrack. All in favor.
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5) FRAUD RISK ASSESSMENT –

Chairman Mark Reidhead signed the annual fraud risk assessment form.
6) UPDATE-Water Master Plan
CRS and Jones & DeMille have all the reports and contracts and hydraulic models ready for our Water Master Plan. We are moving full steam ahead. Eric has the agreement for the master plan to be submitted to CIB for funding. CRS will be doing most of the work on the master plan.
7) UPDATE – Water Pipeline, 1500 E.
1500 e. it was recommended to go thru 100% grant. Application was updated and is ready to send. Eric Major has the agreement for Chairman Mark Reidhead to sign. This is for mainly a second source of water not just for the water pipeline. We will update the project name in the application to better explain the project. This might be pushed to the August meeting but now it is slated for the September meeting. 

8) REVIEW & CORRECT MINUTES – 
· June 15, 2021

Motion was made by Board Member Andrew Ercanbrack to approve the minutes of June 15, 2021 as written. 2nd by Board Member Jesse Danley. All in favor.
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9) FOLLOW-UP ON PAST MINUTES

No follow up at this time.
10) FINANCES:  Checks, Statements, Reports and Budget
Went over delinquent list for the water board. Shutoff notices will be sent this month. Finances were gone over and approved.

11) ADJOURN WATER BOARD MEETING
Motion was made by Board Member Jesse Danley to adjourn Water Board Meeting at 7:50 p.m. 2nd by Board Member Ronny Rich. All in favor.
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